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Maryse Condé: Rébellion et transgressions. Noëlle Carruggi (ed.). Paris: 
Karthala. 2010. 232 pp. (Paper €25.00)

It has by now become commonplace to introduce Maryse Condé as an icon-
oclast and to study her work’s many transgressions of the cultural taboos 
against which some of her characters rebel. In her preface, Noelle Carruggi, 
editor of Maryse Condé: Rébellion et transgressions, makes clear that she is 
aware of this trend. However, she manages to offer a well thought-out col-
lection of essays that never takes Condé’s rebellion for granted, adding to 
work on her transgressions without sounding déjà-vu.

The collection is composed of a short introduction, eleven essays, and an 
interview with Condé. The first two essays offer a good introduction to the 
themes of rebellion and transgression in Condé’s work, with Lydie Moudi-
leno contextualizing these themes in relation to the other Condean themes 
of exile, identity, history, and writing, and Christiane Makward giving a 
critical overview of the use of irony, parody, and humor in Condé’s oeuvre.

Next come eight essays, each of which analyzes in detail one transgres-
sive aspect in Condé’s work. Louise Hardwick explores how Condé subverts 
both childhood narratives in general and Caribbean narratives in particu-
lar. With an essay that is much longer than others in the book, Hardwick 
manages to be particularly thorough on her topic.

Emmanuelle Vanborre’s thoughtful analysis of the Condé-vs-Creolists 
debate via a study of the role of the writer in the work of Condé, Patrick 
Chamoiseau, Jean-Paul Sartre, and Maurice Blanchot is both intellectually 
and historically enlightening, as it casts the Creolists-vs-Condé debate into 
the larger debate about literature and politics.

Lucienne Serrano studies how Traversée subverts the traditional Freud-
ian narrative about the traumatic expulsion from the womb. Although the 
psychological dimension of the novel could stand to be contextualized fur-
ther within Condé’s work and that of other Caribbean writers, the article 
reveals an interesting under-studied dimension of the novel.

The next three essays touch on different aspects of female rebellion. 
Leah Tolbert-Lyons focuses on women’s relations to men and motherhood 
in Traversée; Mireille Sacotte analyzes Léocadie Timothée’s subtle but 
revolutionary attitude toward education; Fabienne Viala studies female 
cannibalism in La Vie scélérate, Célanire cou-coupé, and La Femme canni-
bale. Whereas Tolbert-Lyons and Sacotte show the need for subtlety when 
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approaching Condé’s female transgressions (some being counter-intuitive 
[Tolbert-Lyons] and others so subtle as to be overlooked [Sacotte]), Viala 
astutely tackles the complexity of the more flamboyant cannibal woman. 
Although the three essays would have benefited from more engagement 
with previous work done on women and cannibalism in Condé’s work, they 
do highlight convincingly a common feature of female rebellion as chal-
lenging colonial or patriarchal paradigms, or both.

Dawn Fulton’s essay on Célanire as a rewriting of Mary Shelley’s 
Frankenstein reveals how the genre of the fantastic is particularly suited to 
represent the transgressive nature of Célanire’s racial hybridity. Although 
parts of this article were previously published, its translation into French is 
a welcome addition.

Stéphanie Bérard offers the only essay on Condé’s play Comme deux frères 
and its treatment of the topic of homosexuality. Bérard convincingly inter-
prets the ellipses in the play as revealing both homosexual desire between 
the two protagonists and the difficulty in breaking such a taboo in Carib-
bean society. As Bérard’s analysis moves from the text to the director and 
the actors’ denial of the role of homosexuality in the play, she reveals the 
limited impact of Condé’s textual transgressions when confronting such 
entrenched taboos.

Cilas Kemedjo’s essay on the disintegration of the African Diaspora’s 
esthetics and ideology in Condé’s work touches on a key transgression of 
her oeuvre: the steady demystification of Africa in favor of a more realistic, 
nuanced, banal even portrayal of the continent. Kemedjo’s reflection offers 
a fascinating perspective on Condé’s oeuvre as it relates to major political 
ideologies (négritude, Panafricanism, black nationalism).

Carruggi concludes the collection with her 2009 interview with Maryse 
Condé. As Condé touches on a variety of topics (Caribbean machismo, 
homosexuality, narration) and novels (from her earliest to her latest, then 
Les Belles Ténébreuses), one recurrent idea clearly emerges and appropri-
ately concludes a collection on her iconoclasm: that collective identity does 
not exist, only individuals do.

Overall, this is a strong collection. The first two contributions by Moudi-
leno and Makward, and the last two by Kemedjo and Carruggi work together 
as a solid introduction and conclusion on rebellion and transgression in 
Condé’s work. The remaining eight essays, thus framed, offer more specific 
and in-depth analyses of Condé’s many and varied transgressions. The one 
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aspect that could have been improved involves the references to critical 
works on similar topics. While the (official) introduction might have done a 
better job of developing Carruggi’s awareness of other works published on 
the topic of Condé’s transgression as a whole (an awareness touched on in 
the preface), several essays could similarly have engaged more with critical 
work done on their respective themes, whether Condé’s treatment of can-
nibalism, women, or sexuality, etc. Such a dialogue would not only have 
enhanced the critical value of the collection, but it would also have helped 
situate it more clearly in relation to other works done on the topic, making 
research on Condé more aware of the evolution (if any) of transgression in 
her work. Nevertheless, this collection remains valuable for Francophone 
Postcolonial Studies. Students and researchers will particularly appreciate 
the collection’s repeated suggestion that not all of Condé’s transgressions 
may succeed. Condé herself will appreciate the irony that she may not be 
a perfect rebel.
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